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1.
PURPOSE

1.1
To report to Committee as requested on progress being made to extend the three stream wheeled bin waste collection and recycling service to as many properties as possible in the Borough.

1.2
To invite members to consider issues that have arisen when introducing the new scheme.

1.3
Relevance to the Council’s Ambitions & Priorities:

· Council Ambitions: -

· protect and enhance the environmental quality of the area

· Council’s core values: -

· ensure that access to services is available to all;


and treat everyone equally

· Community objectives: -

· environmental excellence

· Corporate priorities: - 

· to recycle and compost 56% of all waste by 2015 in accordance with our Waste Management Strategy

· To support the commitments in the Corporate Performance and Improvement Plan 2007 we will

	ACTION

To roll out the three stream waste collection service.

To raise awareness of waste minimisation, recycling and composting.
	OUTPUTS & TARGETS

The 3 Stream refuse collection and recycling service will cover all parts of the Borough and be extended to 95% of households by the end of 2008.

The amount of waste produced by each household reduced to 388kg per property per annum by 2010 and increased participation in recycling and composting initiatives.


2.
BACKGROUND

2.1
Attached at Annex A is a copy of the report presented to the last meeting of this Committee on 12th September in which I identified a number of issues that were likely to arise during the launch of the new service.

2.2
Members of Committee should remember that the package of actions approved by Committee on 16th January 2007 was to be achievable and deliverable within existing staffing and financial resources.  All subsequent actions have been based on that premise.

3

ISSUES

3.1
Implementation of the scheme has followed the programme of key tasks as was included in the last report to Committee in September

3.2
The strikes by Royal Mail staff interfered with letters being sent out, correspondence being received from residents and any subsequent written replies.  This has been unfortunate and unhelpful.

3.3
The Royal Mail database used for the distribution of the letters to residents had its inaccuracies, which led to some people not receiving letters, letters going to residents outside the borough but on the very fringe of our area and letters sent to properties that had never been built.  The exercise also identified many properties that were using addresses and postcodes that had not had official approval.  The use of an external address database was necessary as for Data Protection reasons we are not allowed to use the complete and comprehensive address databases held by the Council for other specific reasons.

3.4
Enquiries about the new service started to be made by telephone, in person, by letter, fax and e-mail from the first day that residents began to receive their advance information letters.  The Contact Centre has been very busy throughout and there is a backlog of e-mails and letters to be responded to at the present time.  Enquiries have been about a range of issues with some being straight forward and some more complex.  Staff are working their way as quickly as possible through the backlog and in due course replies will be given to all enquiries.

3.5
The delivery of the wheeled bins began as agreed with the supplier but by the end of the delivery period it became apparent that around 1000 properties had not received their wheeled bins.  To mitigate this problem our own staff have been delivering wheeled bins from the stock in our Depot and it is anticipated that by Friday 2nd November all properties should have wheeled bins available to them for use.

3.6
Enquires have been received for properties to have green bins where it was not initially anticipated they would be required and these will be supplied in due course.  Conversely some properties that were being supplied with green bins for various reasons don’t need them and they will be taken away as soon as our resources allow.

3.7
A number of residents have enquired about having larger burgundy and/or green bins due to in the first case the number of persons living in their property or in the second case having such large gardens to maintain.  To date the answer given to such enquiries has been no in accordance with the decisions made by Committee on 16th January 2007.

3.8
Despite the correspondence sent to residents telling them not to put the wheeled bins out for collection until week commencing 29th October, many were being used immediately.  This unfortunately did lead to some operational difficulties at the time but nevertheless all waste left for collection was removed.

3.9
With regards to those properties that are in Phase 2 and are not to get wheeled bins until May of next year, again in many cases where notice was given of a change of collection day as from 29th October, the advice was ignored and therefore waste was left out on the wrong day.  This generated a number of enquiries about “missed collections”, which of course was not in fact the case.

4
RISK ASSESSMENT

4.1 Resources:



The introduction of the new service to a further 7500 properties is still being managed within existing financial resources.  A further 2 refuse collectors are being recruited at present to make up the required numbers to be able to provide the service at this stage.

4.2 Technical, Environmental and Legal:

The issues that have arisen are being handled as efficiently and effectively as possible by the existing staff resources that are available.

4.3 Political:

There are no political issues arising out of this report

4.4 Reputation:

The decisions taken by this Committee in January this year are now in the process of being implemented.  In some cases there has been resistance to change but the package of measures agreed by Committee was based on cost to the Council Tax payer and changes to service delivery that are now the norm elsewhere, where wheeled bins are in use.  There will be some minor alterations needed to proposals as originally envisaged, due to circumstances that have come to light and could not be known about at the time.  When all the issues that have been raised during the implementation phase have been resolved, it is expected that problems will reduce and the service will settle down and run satisfactorily in time.  The amount of waste taken out of the waste stream and recycled should start to increase noticeably from now on.

5 RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE

5.1 Note the progress being made in implementing this next phase of the 3 stream wheeled bin waste collection and recycling service and

5.2 Continue to support the actions taken so far.

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

Background Papers – Reports to Committee 10th January and 7th November 2006, 16th January, 17th July and 12th September 2007.

For further information please contact Graham Jagger on 01200 414523.
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